College Council

Contra Costa College

Meeting Minutes

Wednesday, December 8, 2004

2:30 p.m. – LA-101

Present:

Classified:
Barbara Allcox, John Christensen, Barb Ross, Teresina Steffes

Faculty:

Saul Jones, Leverett Smith, Ron Weston, Barbara Williams

Management:
Carol Barrick, Helen Carr, Jennifer Ounjian-Auque, Mariles Magalong, McKinley Williams

Students:
Gigi Green, Kevin Pratt

Guests:
Tim Clow, Susan Lamb, Priscilla Leadon, Paul Lee, Teresa Greenwell and Jeff Kingston from the District Office

Absent:
Joyce Edwards, Judy Mays, Ed Martell, Quanikki VanHook, Hazhir Zahed

1.  CALL TO ORDER: The meeting was called to order at 2:35 p.m. by Saul Jones.

2.  INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS:  Teresa Greenwell and Jeff Kingston were introduced.  Teresa is the Administrative Analyst and Jeff is the Vice Chancellor of Facilities.  

3.  APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  The agenda was approved.

4.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM November 10, 2004 - The minutes were approved.

5.  STANDING ITEMS:  a) Budget Update/Instructional Equipment - Mariles distributed the State-Funded Instructional Equipment Allocation Schedule for 2004-05.  Our allocation for 2004-05 is $275,052 based on FTES.  Other commitments proposed for instructional equipment funds are:  1) planetarium maintenance is $5,000; 2) microscope maintenance is $1,000; and 3) 5% reserved for contingencies is $13,750 for total of $19,750.  There are other needs as well which include:  1) payment for grand pianos (annual payment is $21,241 but this year with one-time fees it would be $31,891); 2) 75 classroom chairs cost $15,000 (we have already borrowed 750 desks for WCCUSD and we have no other funds to pay for desks); and 3) computers for Admissions and Records as their computers need to be upgraded in order to perform the functions they are supposed to be doing, for a cost of $5,000.  There was some discussion about desks in classrooms.  Ron Weston mentioned the calculator desks that are in the upstairs classrooms in the LA Building are no longer effective and, in fact, difficult to use by accounting students who need room for spreadsheets.  Leverett Smith mentioned the new large desks in the biology department are rather too large and that we could probably get more desks into a classroom if they were the standard, smaller ones.  Helen reminded everyone of the desk ordering procedures a few years ago when sample desks were brought on to campus and the large desks were the voted as the favorite to purchase.  There was some discussion about the College Council prioritized instructional equipment list from a few years ago.  Mariles stated that there is approximately $800,000 plus dollars of equipment left to purchase on that list and she will send it out via e-mail to College Council members.  

Each constituent group caucused and came back with their vote on the top three proposed requests to be paid for out of instructional equipment funds for the 2004-05 academic year:  1) planetarium maintenance is $5,000; 2) microscope maintenance is $1,000; and 3) 5% reserved for contingencies is $13,750 for total of $19,750.  Classified, Faculty, Managers and Students all  voted to support all three items.  It was also agreed by all of the constituency groups to support the other three proposed expenses:  1) payment for grand pianos at $31,891; 2) 75 classroom desks at $15,000; and 3) computers for Admissions and Records at $5,000 for a total of $51,891.  Total costs incurred out of the 2004-05 instructional equipment, approved at College Council, come to $71,641.  

Mariles then proposed to the Council to use some of the remaining monies from the $275,052 instructional equipment allocation for upgrading the instructional labs in CIS, Art and Music.  To upgrade the CIS lab would cost $55,000 and to upgrade the Art and Music labs would cost $45,000.  There was specific discussion about the upgrades for the Art and Music labs.  The Council agreed to approve these upgrades.
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B) Remodel - Mack introduced Jeff Kingston, the Vice Chancellor of Facilities, who then made a presentation about our campus remodels.  He first thanked everyone for their patience and then apologized for the disruption we are about to face on campus with all of the construction.  The district office Modernization Plan (Measure A) mission statement is "Facilities that Educate."  Jeff said that most of our buildings have exceeded their life span.  The district will be spending $217 million dollars in the next five years.  All of the projects are planned and divided by campus.  Jeff showed a graph depicting the ebb and flow of the nine projects on our campus.  Teresa will be CCC's on-site planner and see each project through from beginning to end.  The bulk of our construction will be from January 2005 to May 2007.  Each project will have a team that includes a dean and end campus users (in other words, employees who will be housed in that particular facility).  The voc tech building will be the first project to go out to bid on February 7th with a project start date of March 16th. Our Modernization Plan nine projects are:  Student Services Building (new), Humanities Building Remodel, Voc Tech Building Remodel, Applied Arts Building Remodel, Library (new), Art Retrofit, Music Remodel and Planetarium (Remodel).  The new Early Childhood Lab Building has already been completed.  There was some discussion as to the bidding process for these projects.  It is California law that all public money projects must be given to the lowest bidder.  There was also some discussion about the final inspections of each project to ensure we do not repeat some of the building problems in the AA building.  Saul and Mack thanked Jeff and Teresa for their presentation.

6.  UNFINISHED BUSINESS - a) Smoke Free Campus - Mack distributed the Operations Council's recommendation as to the location of new proposed smoking gazebo.  As it turns out, the only location for now, that would not be affected by all of the construction soon to take place, would be directly above the Peace and Wellness Garden outside of the Library.  It was also proposed to move the existing gazebo outside of the Humanities Building to the end of the Humanities Buildings toward the creek.  It was agreed that these changes would be effective for the Spring 2005 semester, however, it was also agreed that the policy would not take affect until the Fall 2005 term in order that the students would be able to print the policy in their handbook.  There was some discussion about the name "Smoke Free Campus" since we have designated areas for smokers so it was agreed to change the name of the policy to "Designated Smoking Areas."  Carol Barrick reported their discussion from the Student Services Forum about campus police trying to enforce this policy.  They suggest that warnings be given and if a student still doesn't comply after a warning, their name will be referred to the dean for violating campus policy.  It was suggested that this policy be discussed at student orientation so new students will be familiar with our college culture on smoking before they begin classes.  Saul requested that photos be shown on All College Day of the location of all of the smoking gazebos.  b) Police Advisory Committee - Paul Lee attended to answer any questions we had about this proposed new committee.  He said he is looking forward to working with this committee as he sees it as a positive, two-way street for communication with the police and campus community.  Leverett had some concerns about adding yet one more committee.  Jennifer explained the importance for students to have positive interaction with police as many that come to CCC do not have that kind of experience with authority figures in their community.  There was also some discussion about the amount of members on this new committee.  It was decided to hone the membership to one representative from each constituency with the exception of students who will have three representatives (one from MCHS and two from ASU), one administration of justice department representative, and one police representative.  The committee will meet initially to get established but then they will emulate the Student Services Grievance Committee and meet only when necessary.  

7.  NEW BUSINESS - FTES Goal - Mack said our current FTES goal is 6,000 for the 2004-05 academic year.  It is difficult to predict our positive attendance FTES.  The district is projecting the budget with a 2% growth so next year our FTES will be 6,120 (to include the 2% growth).  Fall enrollment was up from last year and Spring enrollments are not looking so healthy thus far and this could a residual affect from the $26.00 per unit tuition fee during last semester.  Mack reviewed some of the Datatel on-line registration difficulties we have been experiencing the last couple of weeks.  The district is aware of the problems and is working to repair the system in an expedient manner.  

8.  OTHER - none.

9.  ANNOUNCEMENTS - Jennifer announced tickets are available for purchase for the Dallas Black Dancers coming to CCC in February.  Tickets will be $7.00 for students, $5.00 for students with stickers, and $12.00 for general admission.  

10.  NEXT MEETING - Wednesday, February 9, 2005

11.  ADJOURNMENT - The meeting was adjourned at 4:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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